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Farmers.gov Feature Helps Producers Find Farm 
Loans that Fit Their Operation 

Farmers and ranchers can use the Farm Loan Discovery Tool on farmers.gov to find 
information on USDA farm loans that may best fit their operations. 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) offers a variety of loan options to help farmers 
finance their operations. From buying land to financing the purchase of equipment, FSA 
loans can help. 

USDA conducted field research in eight states, gathering input from farmers and FSA farm 
loan staff to better understand their needs and challenges. 

How the Tool Works 

Farmers who are looking for financing options to operate a farm or buy land can answer a 
few simple questions about what they are looking to fund and how much money they need 
to borrow. After submitting their answers, farmers will receive information on farm loans 
that best fit their specific needs. The loan application and additional resources also will be 
provided. 

Farmers can download application quick guides that outline what to expect from preparing 
an application to receiving a loan decision. There are four guides that cover loans to 

https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USDAFARMERS/bulletins/2f5026c
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https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Frma.usda.gov%2F%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7C3343c64ce3c548a0b84708d982b14a8f%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637684520357368428%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=E6BaZQ0A6jfbgEEak5MGVn0HHXeKxqYmpVkYzxKHE74%3D&reserved=0


individuals, entities, and youth, as well as information on microloans. The guides include 
general eligibility requirements and a list of required forms and documentation for each 
type of loan. These guides can help farmers prepare before their first USDA service  
center visit with a loan officer. 

Farmers can access the Farm Loan Discovery Tool by visiting farmers.gov/fund and 
clicking the “Start” button. Follow the prompts and answer five simple questions to receive 
loan information that is applicable to your agricultural operation. The tool is built to run on 
any modern browser like Chrome, Edge, Firefox, or the Safari browser, and is fully 
functional on mobile devices. It does not work in Internet Explorer. 

About Farmers.gov 

In 2018, USDA unveiled farmers.gov, a dynamic, mobile-friendly public website combined 
with an authenticated portal where farmers will be able to apply for programs, process 
transactions, and manage accounts. 

The Farm Loan Discovery Tool is one of many resources on farmers.gov to help connect 
farmers to information that can help their operations. Earlier this year, USDA launched the 
My Financial Information feature, which enables farmers to view their loan information, 
history, payments, and alerts by logging into the website. 

USDA is building farmers.gov for farmers, by farmers. In addition to the interactive farm 
loan features, the site also offers a Disaster Assistance Discovery Tool. Farmers can visit 
farmers.gov/recover/disaster-assistance-tool#step-1 to find disaster assistance programs 
that can help their operation recover from natural disasters. 

 
For more information, contact your County USDA Service Center or visit farmers.gov. 

 

Filing CCC-941 Adjusted Gross Income 
Certifications 

If you have experienced delays in receiving Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) and Price 
Loss Coverage (PLC) payments, Loan Deficiency Payments (LDPs) and Market Gains on 
Marketing Assistance Loans (MALs), it may be because you have not filed form CCC-941, 
Adjusted Gross Income Certification. 

 
If you don’t have a valid CCC-941 on file for the applicable crop year you will not receive 
payments. All farm operator/tenants/owners who have not filed a CCC-941 and have 
pending payments should IMMEDIATELY file the form with their recording county FSA 
office. Farm operators and tenants are encouraged to ensure that their landowners have 
filed the form. 

 
FSA can accept the CCC-941 for 2018, 2019, 2020 and 2021. Unlike the past, you must 
have the CCC-941 certifying your AGI compliance before any payments can be issued. 

https://www.farmers.gov/loans?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/protection-recovery/disaster-tool?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery#step-1
https://www.farmers.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


 

USDA Offers Annual Installment Deferral Option 
for Farm Storage Facility Loan Borrowers 

To assist Farm Storage Facility Loan (FSFL) borrowers experiencing financial hardship 
from the pandemic and other challenges in production agriculture, USDA’s Farm Service 
Agency (FSA) is offering a one-time annual installment payment deferral option. No fees 
or prepayment penalties apply for borrowers who choose this FSFL loan flexibility option. 

 
Eligible borrowers can request a one-time only annual installment payment deferral for 
loans having terms of three, five, seven or ten years. The installment deferral option is not 
available for 12-year term loans. 

 
The FSFL installment payments will remain the same, except for the last year. The original 
loan interest rate and  
annual payment due date will remain the same. However, because the installment 
payment deferral is a one-year  
loan term extension, the final payment will be higher due to additional accrued interest.  
Borrowers interested in exercising the one-time annual installment deferral option should 
contact FSA to make  
the request and to obtain, complete and sign required forms. 
FSFLs provide low-interest financing for producers to store, handle and transport eligible 
commodities. 

 
More Information 

In addition to offering flexibilities for FSFLs, FSA has also made other flexibilities to help 
producers impacted by the pandemic, including relaxing the loan-making process for farm 
operating and ownership loans and implementing the Disaster Set-Aside provision that 
enables an upcoming installment on a direct loan to be set aside for the year. More 
information on these flexibilities can be found at farmers.gov/coronavirus. For more  
information, contact your local USDA Service Center. 

To locate your local FSA office, visit farmers.gov/service-center-locator. 

 

FSA Implements Set-Aside Loan Provision for 
Customers Impacted by COVID-19  
USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) will broaden the use of the Disaster Set-Aside (DSA) 
loan provision, normally used in the wake of natural disasters, to allow farmers with USDA 
farm loans who are affected by COVID-19, and are determined eligible, to have their next 
payment set aside. In some cases, FSA may also set aside a second payment for farmers 
who have already had one payment set aside because of a prior designated disaster. 

https://www.farmers.gov/coronavirus?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/working-with-us/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


FSA direct loan borrowers will receive a letter with the details of the expanded Disaster 
Set-Aside authorities, which includes the possible set-aside of annual operating loans, as 
well as explanations of the additional loan servicing options that are available. To discuss 
or request a loan payment Set-Aside, borrowers should call or email the farm loan staff at 
their local FSA county office. 

 
The set-aside payment’s due date is moved to the final maturity date of the loan or 
extended up to twelve months in the case of an annual operating loan. Any principal set-
aside will continue to accrue interest until it is repaid. This aims to improve the borrower’s 
cashflow in the current production cycle. 

 
FSA previously announced it was relaxing the loan-making process and adding flexibilities 
for servicing direct and guaranteed loans to provide credit to producers in need. Direct 
loan applicants and borrowers are encouraged to contact their local FSA county office to 
discuss loan making and servicing flexibilities and other needs or concerns. Customers 
participating in FSA’s guaranteed loan programs are encouraged to contact their lender. 
Information on these flexibilities, and office contact information, can be found on 
farmers.gov/coronavirus. 

 
FSA will be accepting most forms and applications by facsimile or electronic signature. 
Some services are also available online to customers with an eAuth account, which 
provides access to the farmers.gov portal where producers can view USDA farm loan 
information and certain program applications and payments. Customers can track 
payments, report completed practices, request conservation assistance and electronically 
sign documents. Customers who do not already have an eAuth account can enroll at 
farmers.gov/sign-in . 

 

Sign-up for the Tree Assistance Program 

If you’re an orchardist or nursery tree grower who experienced losses from natural 
disasters during calendar year 2021, you must submit a TAP application either 90 
calendar days after the disaster event or the date when the loss is apparent. 

TAP provides financial assistance to help you replant or rehabilitate eligible trees, bushes 
and vines damaged by natural disasters. 

Eligible tree types include trees, bushes or vines that produce an annual crop for 
commercial purposes. Nursery trees include ornamental, fruit, nut and Christmas trees 
that are produced for commercial sale. Trees used for pulp or timber are ineligible. 

To qualify for TAP, orchardists must suffer a qualifying tree, bush or vine loss in excess of 
15 percent mortality from an eligible natural disaster, plus an adjustment for normal 
mortality. The eligible trees, bushes or vines must have been owned when the natural 
disaster occurred; however, eligible growers are not required to own the land on which the 
eligible trees, bushes and vines were planted. 

https://www.farmers.gov/coronavirus?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/working-with-us/sign-in?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


If the TAP application is approved, the eligible trees, bushes and vines must be replaced 
within 12 months from the date the application is approved. The cumulative total quantity 
of acres planted to trees, bushes or vines, for which you can receive TAP payments, 
cannot exceed 1,000 acres annually. 

 

Is the Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance 
Program Right for You? 
Farmers and ranchers rely on crop insurance to protect themselves from disasters and 
unforeseen events, but not all crops are insurable through the USDA’s Risk Management 
Agency. The Farm Service Agency’s (FSA) Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance 
Program (NAP) provides producers another option to obtain coverage against disaster for 
these crops. NAP provides financial assistance to producers of non-insured crops 
impacted by natural disasters that result in lower yields, crop losses, or prevents crop 
planting. 

Commercially produced crops and agricultural commodities for which crop insurance is 
not available are generally eligible for NAP. Eligible crops include those grown specifically 
for food, fiber, livestock consumption, biofuel or biobased products, or be commodities 
such as value loss crops like Christmas trees and ornamental nursery, honey, maple sap, 
and many others. Contact your FSA office to see which crops are eligible in your state and  
county. 

Eligible causes of loss include drought, freeze, hail, excessive moisture, excessive wind or 
hurricanes, earthquake, flood. These events must occur during the NAP policy coverage 
period, before or during harvest, and the disaster must directly affect the eligible crop. For 
guidance on causes of loss not listed, contact your local FSA county office. 

Interested producers must apply for coverage using FSA form CCC-471, “Application for 
Coverage,” and pay the applicable service fee at the FSA office where their farm records 
are maintained. These must be filed by the application closing date. Closing dates vary by 
crop, so it is important to contact your local FSA office as soon as possible to ensure you 
don’t miss an application closing date. At the time of application, each producer will be 
provided a copy of the NAP Basic Provisions, which describes how NAP works and all 
the requirements you must follow to maintain NAP coverage. NAP participants must 
provide accurate annual reports of their production in non-loss years to ensure their NAP 
coverage is beneficial to their individual operation. 

Producers are required to pay service fees which vary depending on the number of crops 
and number of counties your operation is located in. The NAP service fee is the lesser of 
$325 per crop or $825 per producer per administrative county, not to exceed a total of 
$1,950 for a producer with farming interests in multiple counties. Premiums also apply 
when producers elect higher levels of coverage with a maximum premium of $15,750 per  
person or legal entity depending on the maximum payment limitation that may apply to the 
NAP covered producer. The service fee can be waived for beginning, qualifying veteran, 
and limited resource farmers and rancher., These farmers and ranchers can also receive 
a 50 percent reduction in the premium. 



For more detailed information on NAP, download the NAP Fact Sheet. To get started with 
NAP, we recommend you contact your local USDA service center. 

 

USDA Announces Updates for Honeybee 
Producers 

The Farm Service Agency (FSA) announced updates to the Emergency Assistance for 
Livestock, Honeybees and Farm-Raised Fish Program (ELAP) specific to honeybee 
producers. 

For honeybees, ELAP covers colony losses, honeybee hive losses (the physical structure) 
and honeybee feed losses in instances where the colony, hive or feed has been destroyed 
by a natural disaster or, in the case of colony losses, because of Colony Collapse 
Disorder. Colony losses must be in excess of normal mortality. 

Updates include: 

• Starting in 2020, you have 15 days from when the loss is first apparent, instead of 
30 days, to file a honeybee notice of loss, which provides consistency between 
ELAP and the Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program, which also has a 
15-day notice of loss period for honey. 

•  ELAP will now run according to the calendar year. Since you are still required to 
apply for payment within 30 calendar days of the end of the program year, the new 
signup deadline for calendar year 2021 losses is January 30, 2022. 

•  If you were paid for the loss of a honeybee colony or hive in either or both of the 
previous two years, you will be required to provide additional documentation to 
substantiate how your current year inventory was acquired. 

• If the honeybee colony loss was caused by Colony Collapse Disorder, you must 
provide a producer certification that the loss was a direct result of at least three of 
the five symptoms of Colony Collapse Disorder, which include:  

o  the loss of live queen and/or drone bee populations inside the hives; 

o  rapid decline of adult worker bee population outside the hives, leaving 
brood poorly or completely unattended; 

o absence of dead adult bees inside the hive and outside the entrance of the 
hive; 

o absence of robbing collapsed colonies; and 

o  at the time of collapse, varroa mite and Nosema populations are not at 
levels known to cause economic injury or population decline. 

For more information contact your County USDA Service Center or 
visit farmers.gov/recover 

 

Maintaining Good Credit History 
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Farm Service Agency (FSA) loans require applicants to have a satisfactory credit history. 
A credit report is requested for all FSA direct farm loan applicants. These reports are 
reviewed to verify outstanding debts, see if bills are paid timely and to determine the 
impact on cash flow. 

Information on your credit report is strictly confidential and is used only as an aid in 
conducting FSA business. 

Our farm loan staff will discuss options with you if you have an unfavorable credit report 
and will provide a copy of your report. If you dispute the accuracy of the information on the 
credit report, it is up to you to contact the issuing credit report company to resolve any 
errors or inaccuracies. 

There are multiple ways to remedy an unfavorable credit score: 

• Make sure to pay bills on time  

o  Setting up automatic payments or automated reminders can be an 
effective way to remember payment due dates. 

• Pay down existing debt 

• Keep your credit card balances low 

• Avoid suddenly opening or closing existing credit accounts 

 
FSA’s farm loan staff will guide you through the process, which may require you to reapply 
for a loan after improving or correcting your credit report. 

For more information on FSA farm loan programs, contact your County USDA Service 
Center visit fsa.usda.gov 

 

  

Maryland Farm Service Agency 

339 Busch's Frontage Rd. 
Suite 104 

Annapolis, MD 21409 

Phone: 443-482-2760 
Fax: 855-401-6638 

  

Acting - State Executive Director NRCS State Conservationist 
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Terron L. Hillsman,  
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Farm Program Chief 
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Joseph Scott 
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